

Commentary

Probing the Prevalence of Pharmaceutical Corruption

Marc A. Rodwin 

School of Law, Suffolk University, United States

Abstract

This article reviews the history and current evidence of systematic pharmaceutical industry corruption. It draws on studies by the OECD on international corruption; reports of the Securities and Exchange Commission; studies of the Public Citizen health Research Group of settlement agreements between federal and state authorities and pharmaceutical firm; the history of the Medicare and Medicaid Anti-Kickback Act; professional and industry codes of ethics; the literature on institutional corruption; and studies of conflicts of interest. These sources support findings of systemic corruption since the mid-20th century. The paper also explores the relationship between classic corruption, institutional corruption and conflicts of interest in medicine and pharmaceutical policy.

Keywords: OECD; bribery; kickback; conflicts of interest; institutional corruption

The OECD Case Studies of Bribery

In this issue of JLME, Jillian Kohler, Anaam Khan, and Andrea Bowra publish a detailed account and analysis of international pharmaceutical industry bribery for the first quarter of the twenty-first century, based on Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) case studies.¹ They analyze all reports on the pharmaceutical firms that were included in 21 OECD studies of cross-border bribery conducted as part of the OECD Convention on Combating Bribery of Foreign Public Officials in International Business Transactions (hereafter “Anti-Bribery Convention” or “Convention”) which took effect in 1999.²

In this commentary, I place their findings in the context of earlier studies and of anti-corruption legislation, the literature on conflicts of interest and institutional corruption, and the evolution of the US pharmaceutical market.

The OECD case studies that concerned pharmaceutical companies examined 19 companies based in 5 nations, with bribes paid in 29 nations from 1999 to 2025. These only included bribes that involved cross-national transactions. Fourteen of the 21 case studies were from the United States, mainly prosecutions under the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act of 1977, legislation which spurred other countries to enact national anti-corruption legislation as well as the OECD Convention.³

Kohler et al. summarize data and describe the means used to operate transactions and convey bribes. They suggest that pharmaceutical companies have systemically paid bribes cross-nationally and corrupted marketing, authorization, procurement, prescribing, and practice.

They identify common patterns. Pharmaceutical firms relied on payment from subsidiaries to bypass internal company controls in 75 percent of cases; schemes persisted for 4.75 years and were prosecuted 4.6 years after detection. Company employees at all levels — including corporate officers and directors, middle managers, and personnel in sales and distribution — planned the bribery. Companies often tracked payments made in return for prescriptions or purchases. Managers not directly involved ignored problems flagged by compliance reviews.

Companies made payments to members of parliament, public officials in health ministries, customs agencies, and agencies responsible for drug registration, reimbursement, or procurement, as well as to physicians (both publicly and privately employed), pharmacists, nurses, and other health care workers that could influence prescribing, purchasing, or dispensing.

Company personnel often disguised bribes as payment for legitimate business transactions and generated false invoices. Some bribes were disguised as legitimate commercial transactions where the payment exceeded market rates. These inflated rates served as a vehicle for illegal benefits that remained hidden within the reported terms of the transaction. To disguise who received payments, pharma firms transferred funds to shell companies, misrepresented financial transactions, and falsified documents in records and audits. Companies sometimes offered discounts on products sold to distributors who made payments to obtain regulatory approval or procurement contracts. Companies disguised other bribes as payments for services to third-party vendors, charitable contributions to philanthropic foundations, or funding for clinical research.

Companies characterized bribes to individuals as honoraria; fees for speaking, consulting, or marketing; professional expenses; or loans. In other cases, companies recorded the bribes as a permissible gift, hospitality for professionals as part of marketing, financial support for conferences, or professional education. In addition to cash payment, bribes included luxury goods such as cameras, jewelry, watches, electronics, wine, shopping vouchers, or family vacations.

Email: marcrodwins@gmail.com

Cite this article: M.A. Rodwin. “Probing the Prevalence of Pharmaceutical Corruption,” *Journal of Law, Medicine & Ethics*, 54, 2 (2026): 130–142. <https://doi.org/10.1017/jme.2026.10254>

The OECD case studies, and Kohler and colleagues' article, offer an alternative narrative to those who contend that bribes are an exception committed by a few bad actors who deviate from the prevailing industry norms. The OECD studies suggest that strong incentives induce individuals and firms to engage in corrupt practices, that corruption is systemic and persists despite countervailing public policies, and that actors disguise their corrupt acts, making detection difficult.

Unfortunately, we don't know the frequency of undetected bribes and other illegal corruption. Nor can we gauge how much more corruption might occur in the absence of current anti-corruption policies. It remains unclear what strategies offer cures or effective mitigation.

What Role for Transparency?

The parties paying bribes often create bogus receipts, contracts, and statements about the financial transactions. They disguise the real end recipient of funds, what was exchanged for payments, and their purpose. Therefore, transparency policies that require pharmaceutical company disclosure of payments to physicians — policies promoted by the OECD, Kohler et al., and many anti-corruption advocates — are grossly inadequate tools.⁴ Such policies assume the information reported will be truthful and accurate while parties employing bribes or engaging in other corruption typically falsify data they reveal. For this reason, policies that require pharmaceutical firms to report payments to physicians — such as the Physician Payment Sunshine Act — supply less than meets the eye.⁵ We lack verified information regarding what services were performed in exchange for the payments.

Moreover, by publicizing payments, disclosure policies normalize them and enhance their public acceptability, particularly those reported as compensation for research, consulting, serving on an advisory board, or speaker fees.⁶ However, the official purposes of disclosed payments don't reveal much about what physicians actually do in return for the payments, which makes it hard to determine if they are a subterfuge. The key problem is that financial ties create conflicts of interest that compromise choices, and disclosure of information does not cure conflict of interest.⁷

In addition, contrary to the expectations of reformers who advocate for greater public disclosure, we lack evidence that policies that mandate disclosure of pharmaceutical firm payments to physicians have deterred either companies from making such payments or physicians from seeking them.

A more valuable type of disclosure than those required by the Sunshine Act and similar policies comes from insider accounts of fraud.⁸ The U.S. obtains more inside information than other nations because *qui tam* provisions of the False Claims Act grant the whistleblower (referred to as the "relator") a share of funds recouped from prosecutions. It also awards attorneys' fees to lawyers initiating successful false claims act complaint.⁹ Without *qui tam*, much less fraud would be uncovered.

Still, public disclosures of payments to physicians have spurred press coverage and scholarly analysis and reformers have drawn on this data to press for policy changes. Disclosure policies can also facilitate investigations by public officials, once the information is verified or debunked and then interpreted to obtain a clear picture of what is occurring. That typically requires independent investigation by authorities that can detect fraud, subpoena records, conduct searches, and compel testimony.

The SEC Disclosure Program

Disclosure policies have sometimes brought corruption to light and helped spur reforms. In the mid-1970s, Senate investigations into the Watergate scandal revealed the use of corporate bribes and illegal campaign contributions that prompted Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC) inquiries. The SEC noted that companies did not include illegal campaign contributions, bribes, and other questionable payments in their financial accounts, and considered that as securities fraud. Around 1974, the SEC started a voluntary program for companies to disclose such payments, and in 1976 published its first report.¹⁰ In return, for companies reporting the details of bribes and other "questionable foreign payments," the SEC agreed to defer prosecution or reduce enforcement and sanctions.¹¹ Many companies disclosed such payments to reduce their liability risk. The SEC found that US companies paid hundreds of millions of dollars in bribes to secure foreign business.¹²

The SEC disclosure program spurred Congress to enact the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act (1977), which established criminal penalties for US-based firms that bribed foreign officials. That legislation inspired reforms that led to the 1997 OECD Anti-Bribery Convention, which later led to publication of case studies relied on by Kohler and colleagues.¹³

John Braithwaite analyzed the payments disclosed to the SEC along with interviews with corporate officials for his 1984 book, *Corporate Crime in the Pharmaceutical Industry*. The SEC data "revealed that [the pharmaceutical industry had] one of the worst records."¹⁴ Data reported by the 24 largest US pharmaceutical companies and seven others prompted Braithwaite to conclude that "bribery is routine and widespread in the international pharmaceutical industry, and large amounts of money are involved."¹⁵

Braithwaite found that "almost every type of person who can affect the interests of the industry has been the subject of bribes.... [including] doctors, hospital administrators, cabinet ministers, health inspectors, customs officers, tax assessors, drug registration officials, factory inspectors, pricing officials and political parties."¹⁶ Typically bribes were disguised as a legitimate expense. For example, companies disguised kickbacks to physicians for prescribing as payments for post-marketing research by asking doctors to provide minimal information on each patient prescribed a drug.

Both SEC data on bribery payments and the OECD bribery case studies document pharmaceutical industry corruption. They complement an array of other data and analysis. I will review three of these: (1) the Public Citizen Health Research Group's analysis of pharmaceutical company prosecution settlements; (2) studies of conflicts of interest and institutional corruption related to medicine; and (3) the history of efforts to oversee kickbacks, gifts, and other funding through industry and professional ethical codes and legislation.

The Public Citizen Health Research Group's Analysis of Settlement Agreements Reveals Systemic Corruption

Studies of pharma company settlements with US federal and state prosecutors also reveal longstanding, widespread, and systemic corruption.

The Public Citizen Health Research Group (PCHRG) analyzed pharmaceutical company civil and criminal settlement agreements with US federal and state authorities between 1991 and 2021,¹⁷ and subsequently updated these with reports through 2025.¹⁸ The illegal conduct included violations of the Anti-

Kickback Act (AKA); the False Claims Act (FCA), which criminalizes submitting false claims for government payment; antitrust law; and the Food, Drug, and Cosmetic Act (FDCA) provisions related to concealing of research test data, violating standards for truthful advertising and marketing, and unsafe manufacturing. Most settlements concerned conduct in the US, although some were for violation of the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act (the bribes addressed by the OECD Convention).

The 2021 PCHRG report found 482 settlement agreements from 1991 to 2021, which yielded over \$62 billion in penalties. Corruption involved over 234 companies — virtually all leading firms and many smaller firms. The 21 companies with the largest payouts — some of which had more than one settlement — included Abbott, Amgen, Bristol Myers Squibb, Sanofi, Eli Lilly, GlaxoSmith Kline, Johnson & Johnson, Mallinckrodt, Merck, Novartis, Pfizer (Wyeth), Pfizer, Purdue, Reckitt, Benckisser (Indivior), Serono, TAP, and Teva. For these 21 companies, penalties ranged from a low of \$650 million to a high of \$8.344 billion. (See [Table 1](#): Pharmaceutical Company Settlement Agreements by Size of Settlements 1991 to 2021.)

Illegal Conduct Continued After Prosecution

Frequently companies continued to engage in illegal conduct after settling civil and criminal prosecutions. That is remarkable because since 2000, in addition to requiring that the company pay substantial penalties, prosecutors have required that they adopt a Corporate Integrity Agreement (CIA) which aims to change the corporate culture and establish an external monitor and controls that make it harder to engage in or hide future illegal conduct.¹⁹

CIA's constitute a kind of detailed regulation and oversight. They typically last five years and require that the company pay for an outside Independent Review Organization (IRO) to monitor its operations, review its financial accounts and communications, and investigate questionable payments and activities. The IRO reports to both the Office of Inspector General (OIG) as well as the company's management. The IRO also supervises employee ethics training and operates a hotline where employees can report misconduct. CIA's also allow companies to self-report legal violations and take corrective action to reduce new penalties.

However, many companies subject to a CIA were subsequently indicted for engaging in additional illegal conduct and entered into new settlement agreements and CIA's. (See [Table 2](#): Repeat Offenders: Pharmaceutical Company Criminal and Civil Settlement Agreements 1991–2021.) From 1991 to 2021, there were 248 federal settlements for repeat offenders involving 41 companies. Among the 41 companies with two or more settlement agreements, 11 companies had between five and 15 settlement agreements; 11 companies had three or four settlement agreements; and 19 companies had two settlement agreements. An additional 234 companies entered into only one settlement agreement.²⁰ The large number of companies with multiple settlement agreements indicates that prosecutions and CIA's were not sufficient to deter the continuation, or reemergence, of corruption.

We lack information regarding how CIA's operate because the OIG has not released the IRO reports, or other data, despite Freedom of Information Act requests. The OIG contends that this information is confidential. However, information regarding how IROs perform their work and what they have found could be used to make anticorruption policies more effective. Disclosing such information would be more valuable than much of the information that transparency policies currently disclose.

Table 1. Company Settlement Agreements by Settlement Size 1991-2021: Top 20 by Name and Amount. All Others Listed in Order of Penalty Size Without Amount

1. Purdue: \$8.344 billion
2. Johnson & Johnson: \$5 billion
3. GlaxoSmith Kline: \$3.4 billion
4. GlaxoSmith Kline: \$3 billion
5. Pfizer: \$2.3 billion
6. Johnson & Johnson: \$2.006 billion
7. Mallinckrodt: \$1.6 billion
8. Abbott: \$1.5 billion
9. Eli Lilly: \$1.415 billion
10. Reckitt Benckisser (Indivior): \$1.397 billion
11. Teva: \$1.2 billion
12. Merck: \$950 million
13. TAP: \$875 million
14. Bristol Myers Squibb and Sanofi: \$875 million
15. Pfizer (Wyeth): \$875 million
16. Amgen: \$762 million
17. GlaxoSmith Kline: \$750 million
18. Serono: \$704 million
19. Novartis: \$678 million
20. Merck: \$650 million*
21. Daiichi Sankyo, 22. Boehringer, 23. Cephalon, 24. Sanofi, 25. Sandoz, 26. Endo, 27. Forest, 28. Actavis, 29. Actelion Pharmaceuticals, 30. Bayer, 31. Celgene, 32. Hoffman-LaRoche, 33. Insys, 34. Taro, 35. Par, 36. United Therapeutics, 37. Elan, 38. King, 39. Avanir, 40. Astellas, 41. Aventis, 42. Gilead, 43. Novo Nordisk, 44. Aventis Animal Nutrition, 45. Watson, 46. Jazz, 47. Apotex, 48. Merck-Germany, 49. Genentech, 50. Roche, 51. Lupin, 52. Shire, 53. Azko Nobel, 54. UCB, 55. Salix, 56. Lundbeck, 57. Fresenius, 58. KV, 59. BASF, 60. CareFusion, 61. Novellion, 62. Vyera, 63. Baxter, 64. Intermune, 65. BTG, 66. Biovail, 67. B. Braun, 68. Alexion, 69. Bausch & Lomb, 70. DFB, 71. AbbVie, 72. Glenmark, 73. Hi-Tech, 74. Sun, 75. Fagron, 76. Biogen, 77. Sun Pharmaceuticals, 78. Pharmacia, 79. Janssen, 80. McNeil-PPC, 81. US WorldMeds, 82. SciClone, 83. Kaleo, 84. Incyte, 85. Eisai, 86. Victory, 87. Bofar, 88. Dava, 89. Takeda, 90. Cell, 91. Royal/Seton, 92. Hikma, 93. Medicis, 94. Perrigo, 95. Upsher-Smith, 96. Galena, 97. Modern Wholesale Midwest, 98. Heritage, 99. Warner Chilcott, 100. Barr, 101. Dr. Reddy's Laboratories, 102. The Harvard Drug Group, 103. Otsuka, 104. AVEO, 105. Warner-Lambert, 106. Pacira, 107. Rising, 108. Cypress Pharmaceutical, 109. Circa, 110. Syncor, 111. Dainippon, 112. Ferring, 113. Pernix, 114. Shionogi, 115. Wockhardt, 116. LNK, 117. Valeant, 118. Collegium, 119. Kiss, 120. Mitsubishi Tanabe Pharma, 121. Alpharma, 122. Andrx, 123. Apothecon, 124. Ben Venue, 125. Centocor, 126. Chinook, 127. Crown, 128. Evonik Degussa GmbH, 129. Immunex, 130. Ivax, 131. Lonza AG, 132. Mitsui, 133. Nepera, 134. Ortho Biotech, 135. Provectus, 136. Purepac, 137. Roxane, 138. Sicor, 139. Somitomo, 140. Teikoku, 141. Vertellus, 142. Warrick, 143. Roxane, 144. Sicor, 145. Somitomo, 146. Teikoku, 147. Vertellus, 148. Warrick

*Source: Public Citizen Health Research Group, Tables 4 and 6, Abrams, Michael, Wolfe, Sidney. Thirty-one years of pharmaceutical industry Criminal and Civil Penalties 1991-2021. Public Citizen Health Research Group, 2024. <https://www.citizen.org/article/thirty-one-years-of-pharmaceutical-industry-criminal-and-civil-penalties-1991-2021/>

Can Corporate Integrity Agreements Prevent or Deter Corruption?

Let us speculate why CIA's might not effectively deter misconduct. Companies generally choose their independent review organization and frequently they employ the firm that audits their finances for

Table 2. Repeat Offenders, Pharmaceutical Company Federal Criminal and Civil Settlement Agreements: 1991–2021¹⁰³

15 to 7 settlements	6 to 5 settlements	4 settlements	3 settlements	2 Settlements
Pfizer (15)	Johnson & Johnson (6)	Abbott (4)	Eli Lilly (3)	Purdue, Allergan, Boehringer, Forest, Par, King, Astellas, Watson, Jazz, Apotex, Merck-Germany, UCB, KV, Novilion, Biovail, Alexion, Bofar, Eisai, Perrigo
Novartis (12)	AstraZeneca (6)	Indivior (4)	Daiichi Sankyo (3)	
GlaxoSmithKline (9)	Schering-Plough (5)	Amgen (4)	Sandoz (3)	
Bristol Myers Squibb (9)	Mylan (5)	Mallinckrodt (4)	Bayer (3)	
Teva (7)	Sanofi (5)	Novo Nordisk (4)	Endo (3)	
Merck (7)			Hoffman-La Roche (3)	
6 companies: 59 agreements	5 companies 27 agreements	5 companies 20 agreements	6 companies 18 agreements	19 companies 38 agreements

Source: Michael Abrams and Sidney Wolfe, *Thirty-one years of pharmaceutical industry Criminal and Civil Penalties 1991-2021* (Public Citizen Health Research Group, 2024): Table 5, <https://www.citizen.org/article/thirty-one-years-of-pharmaceutical-industry-criminal-and-civil-penalties-1991-2021/>.

securities filings. The accounting firm depends on the company that hires them not only for their IRO work but also their auditing work. The IRO/auditor risks losing their employment if the company is displeased with their conduct as an external monitor, a classic conflict of interest written about in the accounting literature.²¹ Companies that hired their auditors as the external monitor include Novartis, GSK, Merck, Sanofi, Allergan, and Pfizer.

Furthermore, settlement agreements typically do not require pharmaceutical companies to remove strong incentives for promotion of sales that can encourage corruption — such as those used in one of the GSK CIAs that prohibited bonus payments for high sales volume.²²

Some analysts argue that the amount companies earn from corruption is much more than the fines paid so that continued illegal corruption is profitable even after deducting the fines they pay.²³ They conclude that fines on individuals or corporations alone are insufficient to deter misconduct. Several analysts argue that the most effective sanction would be to incarcerate corporate officials who engage in fraud or who are the *responsible corporate officer* — an option that can be used for misdemeanors under the Food, Drug, and Cosmetic Act, even though prosecutors rarely invoke this option.²⁴

Other strong sanctions exist but are difficult to employ. For example, companies convicted of certain fraud can be excluded from participating in federal health care programs or debarred from marketing FDA-approved products. Yet some commentators argue that the social cost of exclusion or debarment of leading pharma companies would be greater than their benefits and so such solutions are not practical. And in any event, it would be politically difficult to implement such policies.²⁵

Conflicts of Interest and Institutional Corruption Augment Classic Corruption

Bribery constitutes an important type of corruption. However, bribes are the tip of the corruption iceberg. Prudent managers and companies can reduce their legal, financial, and reputational risk by employing alternatives to bribes that nevertheless corrupt medical practice and policy. Corruption can flow from conduct that has ambiguous legal status, or that is currently legal.²⁶

To advance corporate goals, pharmaceutical companies weave a web of financial ties to physicians, other professionals, and

organizations that engage in research and clinical care. Companies seek to align these actors' financial interests with their corporate goals, a process that creates: (1) conflicts of interest; and (2) institutional corruption. Both compromise pharmaceutical practice and policy.

Conflicts of Interest

Due to their roles, ethical commitments, and legal obligations, physicians are deemed to be fiduciaries for their patients, which requires that they work exclusively to advance patients' interests when writing prescriptions and making other clinical choices.²⁷ However, when a physician has financial ties to third parties with interests that diverge from their patients', they have a *conflict of interest*; that is, the physician is in a situation that compromises their loyalty to patients and/or their independent judgment regarding their patients' interests.²⁸

Physicians with conflicts of interest do not necessarily betray their patient's trust, but conflicts of interest create a risk that they will do so. For this reason, public policy oversees conflicts of interest in various ways. They sometimes prohibit physicians from entering situations that create conflicts of interest. Alternatively, they oversee the conflicted physician to reduce the risk that they will breach their trust.²⁹

I have elsewhere described the various sources of conflicts of interest in the pharmaceutical sector and means available to cure or mitigate them.³⁰ Here, I note that pharmaceutical companies often employ strategies to advance their corporate financial goals in ways that explicitly create or exploit physicians' and other actors' conflicts of interest. In so doing they corrupt the aims of medical practice and pharmaceutical policy, even if they do not pay bribes or kickbacks or violate other prohibitions. For example, pharmaceutical companies often make gifts or grants to physicians, expecting that recipients will reciprocate by writing prescriptions (sometimes out of gratitude), even when such prescriptions are not in the patient's interest.

Today, organized medicine acknowledges that conflicts of interest constitute a problem and has developed ethical codes and guidelines to check them. Still, many recent policy responses to conflicts of interest are ineffective. Current public and private organization policy often takes as its premise that the disclosure of financial ties constitutes an adequate "solution" even though the

disclosure of financial ties does not cure conflicts of interest or protect patients and the public.³¹ Furthermore, some writers have attempted to redefine conflicts of interest in ways that unhinge the concept from the traditional legal concept, which weakens its value as an analytic tool.³² In a similar vein, other writers suggest that bringing together all pharmaceutical stakeholders in an attempt to find common ground and develop public-private partnerships will produce gains for all parties. They ignore the perils of partnerships between organizations or interest groups that have fundamentally different interests.³³

Institutional Corruption

Professor Lawrence Lessig writes that “Institutional corruption is manifest when there is a systemic and strategic influence which is legal, or even currently ethical, that undermines the institution’s effectiveness by diverting it from its purpose or weakening its ability to achieve its purpose, including ... either the public’s trust in that institution or the institution’s inherent trustworthiness.”³⁴ This definition includes more than classic corruption, such as the bribes that are the focus of the OECD Convention. It draws attention to activities that compromise an institution’s effectiveness or that displace the institution’s purposes and goals. It underscores the importance of an institution’s trustworthiness and public trust in the institution.

There are multiple ways institutions can be corrupted. Lessig focuses on *improper dependence*, namely an institution (or its key actors’) dependence for money or information on third parties that have fundamentally divergent interests.³⁵ Such dependence can weaken the institution’s functioning or divert its mission. Lessig has written mainly about institutional corruption arising from the wealthiest Americans’ financing of election campaigns and its distortion of democracy. However, during the seven years that Lessig directed the Edmond J. Safra Center, its project on institutional corruption investigated multiple other areas, including pharmaceutical policy.³⁶

Pharmaceutical firms develop and market medications used to cure or mitigate illness or reduce pain and suffering. Yet today, the goals of pharmaceutical and medical policy are compromised by key actors being dependent on pharmaceutical firms. Improper dependence on drug firms systematically distorts important policy choices, starting with setting priorities for the development of new drugs through the monitoring of adverse drug reactions and patient safety after drugs are marketed.³⁷

Today, the public depends on pharmaceutical firms to: (1) conduct clinical trials that test whether drugs are safe and effective; (2) decide what clinical trial data to disclose to the public; (3) publicize information on the risks of drugs once they are marketed; (4) advise physicians regarding optimal use of pharmaceuticals; (5) provide doctors information about drug benefits and risks; (6) finance continuing medical education; and (7) market drugs only for approved uses.

For each of these activities, the financial interests of pharmaceutical companies — particularly in the short-term — diverge from pharmaceutical and health policy goals. For example, pharmaceutical companies have an incentive to design and conduct clinical trials that downplay the risks and exaggerate the benefits of their medications and thereby help increase their sales. However, when deciding if a drug is safe and effective for marketing, drug registration authorities rely on clinical trials financed, designed, and managed by the pharmaceutical company seeking to market the drug, a situation that

compromises the integrity of the research. One way to resolve this problem is to require that drug registration authorities rely only on clinical trials that are independent of pharmaceutical company control, an idea often proposed by reformers since 1960.³⁸

The improper dependence extends beyond trials conducted to obtain marketing authorization. More generally, physicians and the public depend on drug firms for the production of knowledge about drugs.³⁹ They rely on corporate funding for pharmaceutical research, a form of dependence that compromises the ideal of independent scientific inquiry.⁴⁰ A review of studies finds that there is an association between receiving payments from pharmaceutical companies and physician prescribing.⁴¹

Take for example the norm that research should be honestly reported. We have found that in practice, pharmaceutical companies have incentives to publish and report selectively to promote their products and protect their intellectual capital, with the result that they often do not report studies with unfavorable results and publish studies with favorable results multiple times, a phenomenon that creates publication bias.⁴² Publication bias was partially lessened by journal policies and legislation that requires public registration of clinical trials before they begin so that the public has access to information regarding trial results even if they remain unpublished.⁴³ Pharmaceutical companies also have an incentive to manipulate data, and have done so.⁴⁴ In addition, companies have an incentive to limit public access to safety data and have argued that such information submitted to the FDA constitutes trade secrets, and seek to block access to others.

Pharmaceutical manufacturers aggressively market their products, and to this end have financed and helped organize accredited continuing medical education (CME) in ways that slant the choice of topics, and sometimes even the course content.⁴⁵ The result is CME designed to boost sales, rather than educate physicians about best practices or promote drug safety. Pharmaceutical firms sometimes even promote their products for unapproved uses, occasionally explicitly, more often *sub rosa*.⁴⁶ To promote sales, pharmaceutical companies have showered physicians with gifts and subsidies. These gifts make physicians psychologically and financially dependent, so they reciprocate by prescribing a particular drug.⁴⁷

Of course, physicians and the medical profession play an important role in directing the use of medicines. However, clinicians are guided by practice guidelines and medical literature, and pharmaceutical funding compromises both. Organized psychiatry also has become financially dependent on pharma funding and that has corrupted the development of psychiatric diagnostic categories and practice guidelines.⁴⁸

We might hope that patient advocacy organizations will provide a counterweight and effectively represent the interest of patients. However, patient advocacy groups are financially dependent on pharmaceutical firms, which bias their policy stance.⁴⁹ For example, patient advocacy groups advocate for the approval of new drugs, often suggesting that they be approved using expedited review that employs less reliable data and more flexible criteria. As a result, drugs are approved when there is little evidence that they work despite higher safety risks.

Mixed and Mutually Reinforcing Forms of Corruption

To effectively counter corruption we need to address both illegal conduct (e.g., bribes and kickbacks) and corruption arising from uncontrolled conflicts of interest and institutional corruption. Legal and illegal sources of corruption often work in tandem.

The prosecution of Pfizer and Parke-Davis — a division of Warner-Lambert — for multiple legal violations in off-label marketing of gabapentin (Neurontin) reveals that legal and illegal acts can together corrupt practice. Off-label marketing itself constitutes corruption because it violates the FDCA authorization rules, which restrict pharma marketing to uses known to be safe and effective — those listed on the label. It compromises patient safety and public health and typically results in submission of false claims for reimbursement under federal health programs.⁵⁰

Dr. Michael Steinman and colleagues reviewed company records made available as part of the settlement agreement in *United States of America ex. rel David Franklin vs. Pfizer, Inc., and Parke-Davis, Division of Warner-Lambert Company*.⁵¹ Parke-Davis employed illegal kickbacks, gifts, and research as part of a coordinated plan to promote gabapentin (Neurontin) off-label. In 1998, the company planned to spend \$40 million on promotion. The illegal marketing yielded \$2 billion in sales in 2004 alone, many times more than the \$430 million it paid to settle the case.

Five years after Parke-Davis launched gabapentin (Neurontin), up to ninety-five percent of sales were for unapproved uses. This high volume of sales continued for four years following indictment, until it signed the settlement agreement.⁵² Dr. Aaron Kesselheim suggests that the company probably continued off-label marketing because managers anticipated it would be profitable despite having to pay the penalties.⁵³

Parke-Davis' marketing strategy included multiple elements. It targeted physicians who prescribe anticonvulsant agents, opinion leaders, and doctors who prescribed gabapentin off label or who could potentially do so, as well as hospital residents. To reach them, Parke-Davis funded research that taught physicians to titrate the drug to higher doses. The putative research also served as a means to compensate physicians who prescribed off label. Parke-Davis research also generated publications that suggested off-label uses benefited patients.

Convinced that education drove the markets, Parke-Davis hired medical education and communication companies (MECC) to run programs that suggested off-label uses were beneficial. Some MECC work was to develop accredited CME programs that were supposed to be independent, but in fact, that Parke-Davis controlled. The same MECC companies also were hired for explicit promotion.

Parke-Davis also employed speaker bureaus to train and pay physicians to speak on behalf of Neurontin in peer-to-peer meetings, hospital lectures, and teleconferences. It recruited physicians to attend the meetings, often paying their cost of travel and lodging. Parke-Davis managers employed physicians as consultants and to serve on advisory boards, sometimes seeking their assistance for planning promotion. Parke-Davis often selected high gabapentin prescribers as advisors to compensate their prescriptions. Parke-Davis medical detailers supplied physicians with information about unapproved uses, and more than half reported that they intended to prescribe for those uses.⁵⁴

Steinman and colleagues found that policies employed to prevent commercial interests from influencing clinical choices are ineffective, and that "commercial interests ... intrude into the practice of medicine in both visible and hidden ways" despite guidelines that require disclosure of conflicts of interest. They conclude that there are "porous borders between research, education and promotion" and call for "strict sequestration of commercial and scientific activities."⁵⁵

Kickbacks, Gifts, and Financial Support as Sources of Conflicts of Interest and Corruption

A kickback is an illicit payment made in return for the recipient writing prescriptions, referring patients, or otherwise generating income for the payer. Gifts are typically understood as grants of benefit (often in-kind), freely given, without a requirement that the recipient return the favor. However, gifts lubricate commercial relations.⁵⁶ Businesses make gifts as hospitality, to generate good will, or to promote their reputation and brand.⁵⁷

Yet the line between kickbacks and gifts blurs. Typically, companies make gifts to promote relationships and activities that help them, or when gifts will likely yield return benefits. Companies that offer gifts and other financial support can cease their "beneficence" if the recipient does not reciprocate as the funder would like. Furthermore, companies can pay kickbacks, not report what they received in return, and designate them as gifts.

Both pharmaceutical company kickbacks and gifts to physicians and other actors can be instruments of corruption. The law often prohibits kickbacks, subjecting them to criminal or civil penalties, while typically gifts are legal but sometimes restricted through non-binding ethical codes. In addition, pharmaceutical firms have become a leading source of grants and other financial support for professional activities and patient associations, funding that poses similar problems as kickbacks and gifts, and often becomes a source of conflicts of interest for the recipient of funds. The changing ways in which organized medicine, pharma, and the law coped with these practices over the twentieth century illuminate challenges in addressing corruption.

Professional Ethical Codes on Kickbacks in the Early Twentieth Century

In the first half of the twentieth century the organized medical profession employed ethical codes to regulate the medical economy.⁵⁸ These were, in part, means to curb activities deemed to compromise medical practice and physician loyalty to patients — and, in part, measures to protect professional prerogative and restrict market competition.⁵⁹ The codes restricted many commercial practices, including: physician ownership of pharmacies, physician dispensing of medicine and appliances, and practices that provided incentives for physicians to prescribe medications and appliances. The codes also restricted physician employment and corporate ownership of medical facilities,⁶⁰ practices that restricted certain forms of market competition.

The AMA codes targeted two practices: (1) payment of commissions, by laymen or physicians, for prescribing medicines or appliances; and (2) physician fee splitting — usually surgeons paying a referring general practitioner part of the fees generated by their referral. Today, both practices are described as kickbacks and federal legislation prohibits kickbacks in federal health programs. Pharmaceutical companies and other suppliers pay physicians kickbacks to increase their sales. Other contemporary US laws regulate similar practices, such as physician referrals to medical facilities in which they are passive investors, which create similar incentives and effects as kickbacks.⁶¹

Restrictions on commissions and fee splitting had different effects on various medical practitioners, and that led to divisions in the organized medical profession's response. The American College of Surgeons (ACS) condemned these practices and required that physicians seeking membership take an oath not to split fees. It criticized the AMA for insufficient action to stop fee splitting.

The interprofessional differences peaked in the 1950s, a period during which the AMA progressively revised its ethical code to allow commercial practices previously condemned so long as practitioners found that they did not harm patients' interests; but it failed to guide practitioners by offering criteria as to what constituted harm or the patients' interests. Over time, the AMA defined fee splitting more narrowly and spoke out about it less frequently. The AMA also dropped code restrictions on physicians dispensing medicine, ownership of pharmacies or drug companies, and accepting gifts.⁶² The AMA also dismantled its program to regulate drug marketing and drug advertisements in its medical journals. Subsequently, the AMA then opposed new government drug regulation — most notably the 1962 Food, Drug, and Cosmetic Act Amendments.⁶³

The American College of Surgeons openly challenged the AMA for “recoding” medical ethics. The AMA, in turn, condemned ACS leaders for speaking out against fee splitting in public forums. The Chicago Medical Society even brought disciplinary proceedings against the director of the ACS (also an AMA member) who said, when interviewed by *U.S. News and World Report*, that fee splitting was prevalent and led to unnecessary surgery.

An AMA Judicial Council Report in 1954 “recommend[ed] a moratorium [on] ... discussion of ‘principles’ about fees ...”⁶⁴ Thereafter, there was little discussion of fee splitting, commissions, and other controversial commercial practices in the medical press. However, a few years later journalists started to investigate kickbacks, gifts, and other financial ties as a source of corruption in drug testing and fraud in Medicare and Medicaid.

Gifts in Professional Ethical Codes and Government Regulation

The 1959 AMA ethical code declared unethical any inducement for referrals *including gifts*. That code provision made clear that gifts were understood as an inducement for referrals in many contexts. However, in 1960 the AMA dropped the condemnation of gifts. Subsequently, industry gift giving increased or at least become more visible. In response, in the 1970s, Senator Edward M. Kennedy (D-MA) chaired several hearings on pharmaceutical industry marketing and also addressed financial relations in his hearing on testing of drugs.⁶⁵ The hearings revealed that pharmaceutical company financial influence could corrupt physician prescribing and testing of drugs.

At the 1974 hearings, AMA representatives testified that pharma company gifts to physicians were limited to a handful of manufacturers and physicians.⁶⁶ But other testimony demonstrated this was false. Pfizer and other firms rewarded doctors with prizes for prescribing drugs.⁶⁷ They awarded physicians points, based on the volume of drugs prescribed, which could be redeemed as gifts; and they distributed catalogues of gifts that physicians could claim.⁶⁸ Choices included TVs, stereo systems, watches, electronic gadgets, and vacation packages, as well as jewelry, golf clubs, and boats.

Kennedy warned the AMA and the Pharmaceutical Manufacturers Association (PMA) that Congress might prohibit gifts. In response, the AMA and PMA pleaded to be allowed to address the problem through self-regulation rather than legislation.⁶⁹ In 1977, Senator Kennedy introduced legislation that would have prohibited pharmaceutical companies from tendering gifts if the purpose was to influence prescribing, but it was not enacted.⁷⁰ Over the next decade investigations by government agencies, the press, and scholars revealed that pharmaceutical companies continued to employ gifts to market their products.

In 1989, Kennedy announced he would renew hearings on marketing drugs. In response, in 1990 — just before the start of the hearings — the AMA, Council on Ethical and Judicial Affairs, and PMA jointly developed ethical option policies that discouraged companies from paying explicit kickbacks and certain kinds of gifts, while allowing other gifts.⁷¹ The policies did not discourage pharma companies from making grants or otherwise providing funds to support most professional activities.⁷²

The 1990 AMA code allowed gifts to physicians that had educational benefit for physicians or indirect benefits for patients, but the code confused benefits for patients and benefits for physicians. Assistance to private medical practitioners was seen as providing benefits to patients. Moreover, the guidelines did not place an upper value on gifts that physicians could receive from one source over several transactions. A survey of 16 drug companies made public at the 1990 hearings found that they spent more than \$165 million in 1988 on gifts.⁷³

At the 1990 hearings, Kennedy asked the AMA if it could enforce its code provision on gifts. The AMA replied that it could not, but that it believed doctors would comply with a voluntary code, and they pleaded that Congress allow the AMA and PMA to employ self-regulation rather than be subject to legislation.⁷⁴ Subsequently, reporters from the AMA publication, *American Medical News*, attended professional conferences and found that physicians and pharmaceutical firms ignored the policy.⁷⁵

Gifts and Kickbacks Compromise Drug Testing and Physician Prescribing

Investigations in the 1960s and 1970s revealed corruption due to pharmaceutical company kickbacks, gifts, and financial dependence of firms conducting drug testing. Typically, the firms pushed for the FDA to approve their products rapidly and sought to avoid conducting rigorous testing because that would slow market access. Companies used kickbacks, gifts, or other financial support to obtain favorable test results. Researchers and companies fabricated some test data while other testing was merely unreliable.

Miriam Ottenberg, a journalist for the *Evening Star*, exposed a pattern of unqualified researchers being paid to write glowing reports on MER/29, an anti-cholesterol drug that was found to increase death and disability of users.⁷⁶ The manufacturers Richardson Merrell relied on fabricated test results in its FDA marketing application. Some doctors did no testing work and merely signed their names to reports written by the company.

Richardson Merrell also conducted what it characterized as post-marketing research studies, but which were programs to pay doctors to prescribe the drug. Richardson Merrell and other firms also distributed gifts to doctors to promote sales. Around this time, the FDA revealed that it had discovered “quite a few cases” of “rigged” research.⁷⁷

After investigations found thalidomide caused birth defects, other reporting revealed that the manufacturer, Grünenthal, had obtained favorable reports on the drug from doctors who they supported with payments for travel, conferences, and other activities. Correspondence between the company and clinical investigators showed that the doctors wrote letters thanking the company for their financial support at the same time as they discussed test results, and that they suggested they would try to offer a favorable evaluation.

The journalist Morton Mintz also investigated fraud in drug and medical device testing and marketing in the 1960s through the 1980s, publishing in newspapers and books.⁷⁸ Mintz documented

financial conflicts of interest of doctors and researchers testing drugs, as well as lax governmental oversight and a revolving door between the FDA, pharmaceutical industry, and industry lobbying groups. In the 1960s, he found that testing companies fabricated clinical data without conducting studies, changed test results, or paid doctors to produce favorable results for their evaluations of drugs. Other times they conducted studies that lacked sound methodology, failed to oversee the work of labs they hired for toxicological testing, failed to keep records, and made clear to the labs that they wanted them to produce results reporting the drug was safe and effective. Subsequently, Mintz documented corruption in testing of medical devices, most notably intrauterine devices (IUDs) used as contraception. Robbins, the manufacturers of Dalkon Shield, hid evidence of serious side effects. To obtain favorable evaluations and encourage physicians to prescribe the IUD, Robbins showered physicians with gifts to increase their prescribing.

Senate hearings in the 1970s examined fraud in clinical trials conducted by pharmaceutical firms to demonstrate drugs were safe and effective, a condition for receiving FDA marketing authorization.⁷⁹ One hearing highlighted problems in the G. D. Searle safety testing program. Managers instructed scientists to write favorable reports. Searle also withheld reports revealing safety problems, and edited pathology reports to make results appear more favorable. For example, Searle hired Biometric Testing Inc. to conduct some toxicological studies. Aiming to reduce its expenses and secure renewed contracts, the lab sometimes simply produced favorable reports without bothering to conduct the tests. Searle lacked any system to identify or counter such fraud.

In addition, in the 1970s Senator Gaylord Nelson (D-WI) held hearings on drug testing required by the FDA to ensure drug safety and effectiveness, and on competitive problems in the pharmaceutical industry.⁸⁰ The hearings documented problems in the integrity of the research because pharmaceutical firms financed and oversaw clinical trials, which allowed them to bias the research and distort the findings. Senator Nelson charged that this created conflicts of interest and corrupted the integrity of the test data. He introduced legislation every year from 1976 to 1980 seeking to require that only data from independent clinical trials be used by the FDA to grant marketing approval to avoid conflicts of interest that compromised the integrity of the research.⁸¹

The Anti-Kickback Act

Medicare and Medicaid, the two largest federal health insurance programs, began in 1966. Soon thereafter, congressional hearings, the Government Accountability Office (GAO), and others documented payment of kickbacks for referrals in Medicare and Medicaid for medication and other medical care. Later, the Department of Justice and other government agencies concluded that kickbacks increase the risk that services will be over-used, costs increased, medical decision-making corrupted, and fair competition undermined because prescribers will make decisions based on financial benefit they receive rather than medical care patients need, or the best price for the patient.⁸² And the GAO estimated that kickbacks and other fraud account for 10 percent of US health spending.⁸³

To counter this corruption, in 1972 Congress enacted the Anti-Kickback Act (AKA). However, companies found multiple ways to disguise kickbacks and avoid legal liability. They disguised quid-pro-quo payments as gifts, grants, business hospitality, or compensation for legitimate activities. Or they concealed payment or made payments through an intermediary.

In response, Congress amended the AKA in 1977 and redefined kickbacks to include indirect, in-kind, and covert payments as well as direct cash transfers. The revised legislation penalized “any remuneration (including any kickback, bribe, or rebate), *directly or indirectly, overtly or covertly, in cash or kind*” with limited exceptions (emphasis added).⁸⁴ Later, the leading judicial decision that interpreted the AKA held that the conduct was illegal “if the payments were intended to induce the physician to use ... services,... even if the payments were also intended to compensate for professional services.”⁸⁵ That interpretation allowed prosecution of certain transactions on the grounds that payment of higher-than-prevailing market rates constituted payment for referrals rather than the specified service.⁸⁶

Anti-Kickback Act Compliance Guidelines, Gifts, and Other Financial Support

In light of the fine line between kickbacks and gifts and because reported gifts can actually be disguised kickbacks, regulators have to examine whether gifts are subterfuge for a kickback.⁸⁷ In the 1990s journalists and government reports continued to document kickbacks in medicine, and the federal government increased prosecutions. During this time the federal government adopted policies to increase company compliance with the AKA by creating model compliance programs. Companies that implemented an OIG-approved compliance program would receive reduced penalties if any of their personnel violated the AKA. Legal counsel generally advised companies to adopt a compliance program to reduce their risk of liability.

In 2002, the OIG proposed Anti-Kickback Act compliance guidelines, which held that companies must, *at a minimum*, respect the AMA and Pharmaceutical Research and Manufacturers Association (PhRMA) ethical codes’ rules regarding gifts to avoid AKA prosecution, and said that they would have to also meet other requirements.⁸⁸ The AMA, PhRMA (the renamed PMA), and 19 individual drug companies pleaded that the OIG should revise its proposal and hold that the government would not prosecute physicians and pharma companies under the AKA so long as they complied with the AMA and PhRMA codes on gifts.⁸⁹ If the OIG did not adopt this position, they argued, PhRMA and the AMA would not create ethical codes on gifts, conflicts of interest, and other financial practices.⁹⁰

The OIG final compliance guidelines, adopted in 2003, largely accepted the organized medicine and pharmaceutical industry request. It declared that compliance with the PhRMA code would “demonstrate good faith efforts” to comply with the Anti-Kickback Act but left open the possibility that prosecutors could consider other factors.⁹¹

The OIG-proposed AKA compliance guidelines had also addressed industry financial support for CME and professional medical activities. The OIG proposal followed the policy that the FDA had developed previously. In the early 1990s, the FDA became aware that some manufacturers controlled CME programs through a combination of financial support and direct management over variables such as the choice of speakers and the text of slides presented. At that time, pharmaceutical company marketing departments frequently made grants to Medical Education and Communication Companies (MECCs) that developed CME programs. Furthermore, some MECCs also worked as pharmaceutical marketing companies. MECCs that developed accredited CME programs sometimes advertised that their programs could help pharma companies increase their sales.⁹²

The FDA believed that if CME was controlled by a pharmaceutical company, it should be subject to the same rules that prohibited manufacturers from marketing drugs for off-label uses. The FDA declared that it would treat CME that was not independent of pharmaceutical firms in the same way it regulated pharmaceutical company promotion. Most notably, it would review statements on off-label therapeutic uses as prohibited off-label marketing. The Washington Legal Foundation, however, challenged the FDA's position as a violation of the First Amendment and to preclude an unfavorable court decision, the FDA ceased to enforce its policy.⁹³

In proposing AKA compliance guidelines, the OIG adopted a position similar to the earlier FDA policy. The OIG said commercial funders risk prosecution for certain CME activity if they control CME. It declared that drug firms should use separate departments for marketing and grant making. In response, organized medicine and PhRMA opposed restrictions on pharmaceutical firms funding CME, research, and other activities in the AKA Compliance Guidelines. Twenty-five major professional medical organizations opposed all restrictions on company funding.⁹⁴ Several specialty societies asked the OIG to allow *all* drug firm grants to medical societies.⁹⁵

The OIG adopted the organized-medicine-industry position. Its final guidelines held that "financial support for educational activities sponsored and organized by medical professional organizations raise little risk of fraud or abuse." However, to comply with the OIG guidelines, today drug companies must use separate departments for marketing and grantmaking.⁹⁶

The question of what makes CME independent from pharmaceutical company control remains unresolved. The Accreditation Council for Continuing Medical Education (ACCME), which sets rules for accreditation of CME programs, held in 2005 that if the pharmaceutical company funding a program did not require that it must approve the text of the educational activity, then the program was independent, even if the pharmaceutical company paid most or even all of the expenses.⁹⁷

However, the Senate Finance Committee studied the funding of CME and in a 2007 report criticized the ACCME policy.⁹⁸ It concluded that even if the pharma company paying for the CME program did not retain explicit authority to direct its content, it could still exert significant influence over the content because it chose what programs and companies to fund both when making grants and subsequently when deciding which MECCs to support in the future.⁹⁹ The CME "provider can technically maintain 'control' of content ... while continuing to accommodate suggestions from the companies that control their funding," thereby "afford[ing] drug companies the ability to target their grant funding at programs likely to support sales of their products." The MECC company dependence on pharma financial support allows the funding company to influence the content. This situation is what Lawrence Lessig later would refer to as dependence corruption. In 2020, the ACCME revised its standards to ensure independence of CME activities; however, these revisions do not make substantial changes.¹⁰⁰

Current Scope and Future Prospects of Corruption

Where do things stand today? The US has policies to address explicit corruption, such as bribes and kickbacks, and neither the pharmaceutical industry nor organized medicine defends such practices. Still, those practices persist. Furthermore, there is backsliding on corruption other than bribes and kickbacks strictly

defined, and that arises from conflicts of interest, improper dependence, and other forms of institutional corruption.

PhRMA and the AMA oppose what I will call *abnormal corruption*, explicit bribes and kickbacks in return for prescribing or purchasing, which tarnishes their public image. But they accept and engage in what I call *normal corruption*, gifts and other financial support that create dependency — arrangements that compromise professional practice and policy.¹⁰¹

Pharmaceutical companies have data which confirm that their grants and gifts yield returns, making them a prudent investment. They support — through gifts and grants — relationships that yield benefits to them. Medical organizations and physicians know that drug companies are an ample source of funds and seek their support, thinking that they can maintain their professional integrity and control despite the risk of dependence.

Public officials tolerate industry funding for professional medical activities, in part to avoid the political conflict that would be required to restrict such funding and in part to avoid having to spend public funds as an alternative. Public officials know that kickbacks corrupt but overlook that pharmaceutical companies can replace kickbacks with gifts, which also compromise prescribing and medical practice.

Conclusion

What people view as acceptable and/or normal changes over time. People looking back at the *laissez-faire* US pharmaceutical market of the early twentieth century have difficulty imagining that the public then considered it normal and acceptable, because today we view typical practices and the system of those days as corrupt.

At the turn of the twentieth century, companies could sell any product they wanted without restraint, and frequently sold directly to consumers without a prescription — without listing the ingredients or testing the product.¹⁰² They could make therapeutic claims without any supporting scientific evidence. Many proprietary drugs then contained mainly water and color with no active ingredients. Others contained alcohol, or narcotics such as heroin, morphine, cocaine, or cannabis without labeling. There was no way patients or other purchasers could know what they were purchasing, make an informed choice about its value, or prudently navigate the risks. There was little or no incentive for pharmaceutical manufacturers to evaluate their products, control their manufacturing, or limit their promotion to truthful claims. No laws or system of oversight precluded marketing a new drug until after public officials authorized doing so, based on a scientific assessment which demonstrated that the medication was safe and effective for its intended use.

Since the early twentieth century, reforms of finance and law and the development of science have vastly improved the pharmaceutical market, yet it remains compromised by conflicts of interest and institutional corruption as well as classic corruption. The current problematic practices are tolerated, but this could change. The market could be reconfigured if there is the political will to do so. With some practical changes that are feasible, in a half-century or century from now the public might well have difficulty believing that in 2025 most people thought that the pharmaceutical market was just the way things have to work, or that it was acceptable.

Acknowledgements. Karen Zheng-Garcia assisted with references and proofing.

References

- Jillian Kohler et al., "Bribery and the Global Pharmaceutical Industry: An Exploration of Patterns and Penalties in the Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development Reports," *Journal of Law, Medicine & Ethics* 54, no 2 (2026): <https://doi.org/10.1017/jme.2026.10237>.
- Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development, *Convention on Combating Bribery of Foreign Public Officials in International Business Transactions* (OECD Legal Instruments, 1997): OECD/LEGAL/0293, <https://legalinstruments.oecd.org/en/instruments/OECD-LEGAL-0293> (last visited February 17, 2026); "Working Group on Bribery," Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD), <https://www.oecd.org/en/about/committees/working-group-on-bribery.html> (last visited February 17, 2026).
- 15 U.S.C. § 78dd-1 to 78dd-3 (2018).
- Katherine Fierlbeck, "Transparency, pharmaceuticals, and the problem of policy change," in *Transparency, Power, and Influence in the Pharmaceutical Industry: Policy Gain or Confidence Game?* ed. Katherine Fierlbeck et al., (University of Toronto Press, 2021): 13–62; Anne Paschke et al., "Increasing transparency and accountability in national pharmaceutical systems," *Bulletin of the World Health Organization* 96 (2018): 782–91, <https://doi.org/10.2471/BLT.17.206516>.
- 42 U.S.C. § 1320a–7h (2018); 42 C.F.R. § 84 (2024); "Open Payments," US Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, <https://openpaymentsdata.cms.gov/> (last visited February 17, 2026).
- "Dollars for Docs," ProPublica, <https://projects.propublica.org/docdollars/> (last visited February 17, 2026).
- Marc A. Rodwin, "Conflict of Interest in the Pharmaceutical Sector: A Guide for Public Management," *DePaul Journal of Health Care Law* 21, no. 1 (2019): 1–34, <https://via.library.depaul.edu/jhcl/vol21/iss1/3/> (last visited February 17, 2026).
- However, the OECD reports that only 2 percent of whistleblowers reported directly to government authorities. OECD Foreign Bribery Reports: An Analysis of the Crime of Bribery of Foreign Public Officials (OECD Publishing, 2014):15–17, and at 33, <https://doi.org/10.1787/9789264226616-en>.
- 31 U.S.C. § 3730 (2018); Civil Division, "False Claims Act," US Department of Justice, <https://www.justice.gov/civil/false-claims-act> (last visited February 17, 2026); Committee on Banking, Housing and Urban Affairs, *Report on Questionable and Illegal Corporate Payments and Practices* (US Securities and Exchange Commission, 1976), <https://www.sec.gov/spotlight/fcpa/sec-report-questionable-illegal-corporate-payments-practices-1976.pdf> (last visited February 17, 2026).
- Memo to the Commission from the Division of Enforcement — Subject: Voluntary Program* (Securities and Exchange Commission, January 7, 1977), https://www.sechistorical.org/collection/papers/1970/1977_0107_VoluntaryDisclosureMemoT.pdf (last visited February 17, 2026); Alyson Brusie et al., "Foreign Corrupt Practices Act," *American Criminal Law Review* 61, no. 3 (2024): 713–69, <https://heinonline.org/HOL/P?h=hein.journals/amcrimlr61&i=713>.
- John Braithwaite, *Corporate Crime in the Pharmaceutical Industry* (Routledge Revivals, 2013): 11–50, <https://doi.org/10.4324/9780203597712>; Graham Dukes et al., *Pharmaceuticals, Corporate Crime and Public Health* (Edward Elgar Publishing, 2014): 186–215.
- Committee on Banking, Housing, and Urban Affairs, US Senate, *Foreign Corrupt Practices and Domestic and Foreign Investment Improved Disclosure Acts of 1977*, 95th Congress, 1st Session (Senate Report No. 95–114, May 2, 1977), <https://www.justice.gov/sites/default/files/criminal-fraud/legacy/2010/04/11/senaterpt-95-114.pdf> (last visited February 17, 2026); US House of Representatives, *Unlawful Corporate Payments Act of 1977*, (H.R. Rep. No. 95–640, September 28, 1977), <https://www.justice.gov/sites/default/files/criminal-fraud/legacy/2010/04/11/housept-95-640.pdf>; US Securities and Exchange Commission, *Report of the Securities and Exchange Commission on Questionable and Illegal Corporate Payments and Practices* (Bureau of National Affairs Inc., May 12, 1976), https://www.sechistorical.org/collection/papers/1970/1976_0512_SECQuestionable.pdf (last visited February 17, 2026).
- Michael Koehler, "The Story of the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act," *Ohio State Law Journal* 73 (2012): 929–1013, at 929, <https://fcpa.stanford.edu/academic-articles/20120101-the-story-of-the-fcpa.pdf> (last visited February 17, 2026).
- Braithwaite, *Corporate Crime in the Pharmaceutical Industry*, at 15.
- Braithwaite, *Corporate Crime in the Pharmaceutical Industry*, at 31.
- Braithwaite, *Corporate Crime in the Pharmaceutical Industry*, at 30.
- Michael T. Abrams and Sidney M. Wolfe, *Thirty-one years of Pharmaceutical Industry Criminal and Civil Penalties: 1991–2021* (Public Citizen Health Research Group, 2024): at 48, <https://www.citizen.org/article/thirty-one-years-of-pharmaceutical-industry-criminal-and-civil-penalties-1991-2021/> (last visited February 17, 2026). The report did not include settlements with distributors, compounding firms, or retail pharmacies or pharmacy change.
- Robert Steinbrook, "Outrage of the Month: The Continuing Problem of Pharmaceutical Industry Payments to Physicians" Public Citizen's Health Research Group, July 1, 2025, <https://www.citizen.org/article/outrage-of-the-month-the-continuing-problem-of-pharmaceutical-industry-payments-to-physicians/> (last visited February 17, 2026); US Attorney's Office, Southern District of New York, "U.S. Attorney Announces \$202 Million Settlement With Gilead Sciences For Using Speaker Programs To Pay Kickbacks To Doctors To Induce Them To Prescribe Gilead's Drugs," press release, April 29, 2025, <https://www.justice.gov/usao-sdny/pr/us-at-attorney-announces-202-million-settlement-gilead-sciences-using-speaker-programs> (last visited February 17, 2026).
- US Department of Justice, "Bayer To Pay \$14 Million to Settle Claims For Causing Providers To Submit Fraudulent Claims To 45 State Medicaid Programs," press release, January 23, 2001, <https://www.justice.gov/arch-ive/opa/pr/2001/January/039civ.htm> (last visited February 17, 2026). The use of CIAs in settlement agreements was formalized by 1998, at which time about 350 existed. CIAs started to be used in settlement agreements with pharmaceutical firms around 2000 when the OIG used a CIA as part of a settlement with Bayer over Medicaid pricing fraud. Subsequently, CIAs were used to settle claims of Schering-Plough for off-label promotion and by 2003, the DHHS published a compliance program for the pharmaceutical industry. Subsequently, CIAs became routine in pharma settlements.
- Sydney P. Freedberg et al., "As US-style corporate leniency deals for bribery and corruption go global, repeat offenders are on the rise," *International Consortium of Investigative Journalists*, December 13, 2022, <https://www.icij.org/investigations/ericsson-list/as-us-style-corporate-leniency-deals-for-bribery-and-corruption-go-global-repeat-offenders-are-on-the-rise/> (last visited February 17, 2026).
- Sarah N. Lynch, "Independence of compliance reviews is questioned in drug firm settlements," *Reuters*, June 2, 2016, <https://www.reuters.com/article/business/independence-of-compliance-reviews-is-questioned-in-drug-firm-settlements-idUSKCN0YO1BM/> (last visited February 17, 2026); Abigail Brown, "Understanding Pharmaceutical Research Manipulation in the Context of Accounting Manipulation," *Journal of Law, Medicine & Ethics* 41, no. 3 (2013): 611–19, <https://doi.org/10.1111/jlme.12070>.
- Caroline Poplin, "Corporate Integrity Agreements: Asking the Companies to Police Themselves, Please," *Whistleblowers.com*, August 12, 2010, https://whistleblowerlaws.com/corporate-integrity-agreements-asking-the-companies-to-police-themselves-please/?utm_ (last visited February 17, 2026).
- Marc A. Rodwin, "Do We Need Stronger Sanctions to Ensure Legal Compliance by Pharmaceutical Firms?" *Food and Drug Law Journal* 70, no. 3 (2015): 435–52, <https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/26630824/> (last visited February 17, 2026).
- Rodwin, "Do We Need Stronger Sanctions?"
- Rodwin, "Do We Need Stronger Sanctions?"
- Marc-André Gagnon, "Combating Corruption in the Pharmaceutical Sector," in *Integrity of Scientific Research: Fraud, Misconduct and Fake News in the Academic, Medical and Social Environment*, eds. Joel Faintuch and Salomão Faintuch (Springer International Publishing, 2022): 477–86, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-99680-2_47.
- Marc A. Rodwin, "Strains in the Fiduciary Metaphor: Divided Physician Loyalties and Obligations in a Changing Health Care System," *American*

- Journal of Law & Medicine* 21, no. 2–3 (1995): 241–58, <https://doi.org/10.1017/S00988588000633X>; Marc A. Rodwin, *Conflicts of Interest and the Future of Medicine: The United States, France, and Japan* (Oxford University Press, 2011): 15–21, <https://doi.org/10.1093/acprof:oso/9780199755486.001.0001>; Marc A. Rodwin, *Medicine, Money, and Morals: Physicians' Conflicts of Interest* (Oxford University Press, 1993): at 8–10, <https://doi.org/10.1093/oso/9780195080964.001.0001>.
28. Marc A. Rodwin, “Attempts to redefine conflicts of interest,” *Accountability in Research: Ethics, Integrity and Policy* 25, no. 2 (2018): 67–78, <https://doi.org/10.1080/08989621.2017.1405728>.
 29. Rodwin, *Medicine, Money, and Morals*, at 209; Rodwin, “Do We Need Stronger Sanctions?”
 30. Marc A. Rodwin, “Conflict of Interest in the Pharmaceutical Sector: A Guide for Public Management,” *DePaul Journal of Health Care Law* 21, no. 1 (2019): 1–34, <https://via.library.depaul.edu/jhcl/vol21/iss1/3/> (last visited February 17, 2026).
 31. Marc A. Rodwin, “Clinician Conflicts of Interest at the Cleveland Clinic: The Context and Functions of Disclosure Policy and What Remains Unknown,” *Journal of Law, Medicine & Ethics* 52, no. 3 (2024): 743–49, <https://doi.org/10.1017/jme.2024.147>.
 32. Rodwin, “Attempts to redefine conflicts of interest.”
 33. Jonathan H. Marks, *The Perils of Partnership: Industry Influence, Institutional Integrity, and Public Health* (Oxford University Press, 2019), <https://doi.org/10.1093/oso/9780190907082.001.0001>; Jonathan H. Marks, “Toward a Systemic Ethics of Public-Private Partnerships Related to Food and Health,” *Kennedy Institute of Ethics Journal* 24, no. 3 (2014): 267–99, <https://doi.org/10.1353/ken.2014.0022>.
 34. Lawrence Lessig, “Institutional Corruption’ Defined,” *Journal of Law, Medicine & Ethics* 41, no. 3 (2013): 553–55, <https://doi.org/10.1111/jlme.12063>.
 35. Lawrence Lessig, *Republic, Lost: How Money Corrupts Congress — and a Plan to Stop It* (Twelve-Hachette Book Group, 2011): 226–47.
 36. “Edmond & Lily Safra Center for Ethics,” Harvard University, <https://www.ethics.harvard.edu/> (last visited February 17, 2026).
 37. Marc A. Rodwin, “Institutional Corruption and the Pharmaceutical Policy,” *Journal of Law, Medicine & Ethics* 41, no. 3 (2013): 544–52, <https://doi.org/10.1111/jlme.12062>.
 38. Marc A. Rodwin, “Independent Drug Testing to Ensure Drug Safety and Efficacy,” *Journal of Health Care Law & Policy* 18, no. 1 (2015): 45–81, <https://digitalcommons.law.umaryland.edu/jhclp/vol18/iss1/> (last visited February 17, 2026); Marc A. Rodwin, “Independent Clinical Trials to Test Drugs: The Neglected Reform,” *Saint Louis University Journal of Health Law & Policy* 6, no. 1 (2012): 113–65, <https://scholarship.law.slu.edu/jhlp/vol6/iss1/7/> (last visited February 17, 2026).
 39. Sergio Sismondo, “Key Opinion Leaders and the Corruption of Medical Knowledge: What the Sunshine Act Will and Won’t Cast Light On,” *Journal of Law, Medicine & Ethics* 41, no. 3 (2013): 635–43, <https://doi.org/10.1111/jlme.12073>.
 40. Garry C. Gray, “The Ethics of Pharmaceutical Research Funding: A Social Organization Approach,” *Journal of Law, Medicine & Ethics* 41, no. 3 (2013): 629–34, <https://doi.org/10.1111/jlme.12072>.
 41. Aaron P. Mitchell et al., “Are Financial Payments From the Pharmaceutical Industry Associated With Physician Prescribing?: A Systematic Review,” *Annals of Internal Medicine* 174, no. 3 (2020): 353–61, <https://doi.org/10.7326/M20-5665>.
 42. Philippa J. Easterbrook et al., “Publication Bias in Clinical Research,” *Lancet* 337, no. 8746 (1991): 867–72, [https://doi.org/10.1016/0140-6736\(91\)90201-Y](https://doi.org/10.1016/0140-6736(91)90201-Y); Kay Dickersin, “The Existence of Publication Bias and Risk Factors for Its Occurrence,” *JAMA* 263, no. 10 (1990): 1385–89, <https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.1990.03440100097014>.
 43. Food and Drug Administration Amendments Act of 2007, Pub. L. No. 110-85, § 801, 121 Stat. 823, 904 (codified as amended at 42 U.S.C. § 282(j)); 42 C.F.R. pt. 11 (2024); Clinical Trials Registration and Results Information Submission, 81 Fed. Reg. 64,981 (Sept. 21, 2016) (codified at 42 C.F.R. pt. 11), <https://www.ecfr.gov/current/title-42/chapter-I/subchapter-A/part-11>.
 44. Abigail Brown, “Understanding Pharmaceutical Research Manipulation in the Context of Accounting Manipulation,” *Journal of Law, Medicine & Ethics* 41, no. 3 (2013): 611–19, <https://doi.org/10.1111/jlme.12070>.
 45. Marc A. Rodwin, “Drug Advertising, Continuing Medical Education, and Physician Prescribing: A Historical Review and Reform Proposal,” *Journal of Law, Medicine & Ethics* 38, no. 4 (2010): 807–15, <https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1748-720X.2010.00534.x>; Arnold S. Relman, “Separating Continuing Medical Education From Pharmaceutical Marketing,” *JAMA* 285, no. 15 (2001): 2009–12, <https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.285.15.2009>.
 46. Marc A. Rodwin, “Rooting Out Institutional Corruption to Manage Inappropriate Off-Label Drug Use,” *Journal of Law, Medicine & Ethics* 41, no. 3 (2013): 654–64, <https://doi.org/10.1111/jlme.12075>.
 47. Sunita Sah and Adriane Fugh-Berman, “Physicians under the Influence: Social Psychology and Industry Marketing Strategies,” *Journal of Law, Medicine & Ethics* 41, no. 3 (2013): 665–72, <https://doi.org/10.1111/jlme.12076>; Amy Snow Landa and Carl Elliott, “From Community to Commodity: The Ethics of Pharma-Funded Social Networking Sites for Physicians,” *Journal of Law, Medicine & Ethics* 41, no. 3 (2013): 673–79, <https://doi.org/10.1111/jlme.12077>; Robert B. Cialdini, *Influence: Science and Practice* (Pearson, 2003). Physicians also sometimes rely on on-line networks for office practice that pharmaceutical companies have created to market their products, which compromises the clinical practice of physicians.
 48. Robert Whitaker and Lisa Cosgrove, *Psychiatry Under the Influence: Institutional Corruption, Social Injury, and Prescriptions for Reform* (Palgrave Macmillan, 2015); Lisa Cosgrove and Emily E. Wheeler, “Drug Firms, the Codification of Diagnostic Categories, and Bias in Clinical Guidelines,” *Journal of Law, Medicine & Ethics* 41, no. 3 (2013): 644–53, <https://doi.org/10.1111/jlme.12074>.
 49. Sharon Batt, *Health Advocacy, Inc.: How Pharmaceutical Funding Changed the Breast Cancer Movement* (University of British Columbia Press, 2017); Susannah L. Rose, “Patient Advocacy Organizations: Institutional Conflicts of Interest, Trust, and Trustworthiness,” *Journal of Law, Medicine & Ethics* 41, no. 3 (2013): 680–87, <https://doi.org/10.1111/jlme.12078>; Piotr Ozieranski et al., “A ‘patient-industry complex’? Investigating the financial dependency of UK patient organisations on drug company funding,” *Sociology of Health & Illness* 44, no. 1 (2022): 188–210, <https://doi.org/10.1111/1467-9566.13409>; John D. Lantos and Marc A. Rodwin, “The FDA’s Dueling Narratives: Protector Versus Obstacle,” *Health Affairs Forefront*, August 29, 2023, <https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/10.1377/forefront.20230828.397285/full/> (last visited February 18, 2026); Shai Mulinari et al., “Five years of pharmaceutical industry funding of patient organisations in Sweden: Cross-sectional study of companies, patient organisations and drugs,” *PLOS One* 15, no. 6 (2020): e0235021, <https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0235021>.
 50. Michael A. Steinman et al., “Narrative Review: The Promotion of Gabapentin: An Analysis of Internal Industry Documents,” *Annals of Internal Medicine* 145, no. 4 (2006): 284–93, <https://doi.org/10.7326/0003-4819-145-4-200608150-00008>.
 51. Steinman et al., “Narrative Review: The Promotion of Gabapentin”; Michael A. Steinman et al., “Characteristics and Impact of Drug Detailing for Gabapentin,” *PLOS Medicine* 4, no. 4 (2007): e134, <https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pmed.0040134>.
 52. Aaron S. Kesselheim et al., “False Claims Act Prosecution Did Not Deter Off-Label Drug Use In The Case Of Neurontin,” *Health Affairs* 30, no. 12 (2011): 2318–27, <https://doi.org/10.1377/hlthaff.2011.0370>; Christine Fukada et al., “Prescribing Gabapentin Off Label: Perspectives From Psychiatry, Pain and Neurology Specialists,” *Canadian Pharmacists Journal* 145, no. 6 (2012): 280–84.e1, <https://doi.org/10.3821/145.6.cpj280>; Ann M. Hamer et al., “Gabapentin Use in a Managed Medicaid Population,” *Journal of Managed Care Pharmacy* 8, no. 4 (2002): 266–71, <https://doi.org/10.18553/jmcp.2002.8.4.266>.
 53. Kesselheim et al., “False Claims Act Prosecution.”
 54. Steinman et al., “Characteristics and Impact of Drug Detailing for Gabapentin.”
 55. Steinman et al., “Narrative Review: The Promotion of Gabapentin,” at 289.
 56. Marcel Mauss, *The Gift: The Form and Reason for Exchange in Archaic Societies* (Routledge, 2001, original work published 1924), <https://doi.org/10.4324/9781003572350>.

57. Jason Dana and George Loewenstein, "A Social Science Perspective on Gifts to Physicians From Industry," *JAMA* 290, no. 2 (2003): 252–55, <https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama/article-abstract/196871>.
58. Rodwin, "The Organized American Medical Profession's Response" *Milbank Quarterly* 70, no. 4 (1992): 703–41, <https://doi.org/10.2307/3350217>; Donald Enloe Konold, *A History of American Medical Ethics, 1847–1912* (State Historical Society of Wisconsin for the Department of History, University of Wisconsin, 1962).
59. Donald Konold, "Codes of Medical Ethics: History," in *Encyclopedia of Bioethics* 1, ed. Warren T. Reich (Free Press, 1978): 162–70; Jeffrey L. Berlant, "Medical Ethics and Professional Monopoly," *Annals of the American Academy of Political and Social Science* 437, no. 1 (1978): 49–61, <https://doi.org/10.1177/000271627843700105>; Jeffrey Lionel Berlant, *Profession and Monopoly: A Study of Medicine in the United States and Great Britain* (University of California Press, 1975); Carl F. Ameringer, *The Health Care Revolution: From Medical Monopoly to Market Competition* (University of California Press, 2008).
60. Codes also attempted to regulate other practices including receiving rebates on prescriptions and sale of appliances, physician ownership of pharmacies and other medical facilities, patenting medicines, physician employment of other medical practitioners, and physician dispensing.
61. 42 U.S.C. § 1395nn (2018).
62. Physician Dispensing of Drugs: Hearing on H.R. 2093 Before the Subcommittee on Health and the Environment of the House Committee on Energy and Commerce, 100th Cong. 105–24 (1987) (statement by G. A. Woodhouse, past chairman AMA Judicial Council), <https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/ED294094.pdf> (last visited February 18, 2026); Marc A. Rodwin, "The Organized American Medical Profession's Response."
63. Rodwin, "Drug Advertising, Continuing Medical Education."
64. Rodwin, *Medicine, Money, and Morals*, at 35.
65. Examination of the Pharmaceutical Industry, 1973–74: Hearings on S. 3441 and S. 966, Part 3: Hearing Before the Subcommittee on Health of the Senate Committee on Labor and Public Welfare, 93rd Cong. (1974); *Public Health Service Act Extension, 1977: Hearing Before the Subcommittee on Health and Scientific Research of the Senate Committee on Human Resources*, 95th Cong. (1977), <https://www.govinfo.gov/app/details/CHRG-95shrg873000> (last visited February 18, 2026); Advertising, Marketing, and Promotional Practices of the Pharmaceutical Industry: Hearing Before the Senate Committee on Labor and Human Resources, 101st Cong. 2nd sess. (1990), https://openlibrary.org/books/OL17660530M/Advertising-marketing_and_promotional_practices_of_the_pharmaceutical_industry (archived September 30, 2008); *Preclinical and Clinical Testing by the Pharmaceutical Industry, 1975: Joint Hearings Before the Subcommittee on Health of the Senate Committee on Labor and Public Welfare and the Subcommittee on Administrative Practice and Procedure of the Senate Committee on the Judiciary*, 94th Cong. (1975), <https://www.govinfo.gov/app/details/CHRG-94shrg631320> (last visited February 18, 2026); *Preclinical and Clinical Testing by the Pharmaceutical Industry, 1976, Part 2: Joint Hearings Before the Subcommittee on Health of the Senate Committee on Labor and Public Welfare and the Subcommittee on Administrative Practice and Procedure of the Senate Committee on the Judiciary*, 94th Cong. 2nd sess. (1976), https://openlibrary.org/books/OL22271960M/Preclinical_and_clinical_testing_by_the_pharmaceutical_industry_1975 (archived November 9, 2008); *Preclinical and Clinical Testing by the Pharmaceutical Industry, 1976, Part III: Joint Hearings Before the Subcommittee on Health of the Senate Committee on Labor and Public Welfare and the Subcommittee on Administrative Practice and Procedure of the Senate Committee on the Judiciary*, 94th Cong. (1976), <https://www.govinfo.gov/app/details/CHRG-94shrg78000Op3> (last visited February 18, 2026); *Preclinical and Clinical Testing by the Pharmaceutical Industry, 1977, Part IV: Hearing Before the Subcommittee on Health and Scientific Research of the Senate Committee on Human Resources*, 95th Cong. (1977), <https://www.govinfo.gov/app/details/CHRG-95shrg88938Op4> (last visited February 18, 2026); *Preclinical and Clinical Testing by the Pharmaceutical Industry, 1977, Part 5: Hearing Before the Subcommittee on Health and Scientific Research of the Senate Committee on Human Resources*, 95th Cong. (1978), <https://www.govinfo.gov/app/details/CHRG-95shrg26828Op5> (last visited February 18, 2026); *Preclinical and Clinical Testing by the Pharmaceutical Industry, 1979: Hearing Before the Subcommittee on Health and Scientific Research of the Senate Committee on Labor and Human Resources*, 96th Cong. (1979), <https://www.govinfo.gov/app/details/CHRG-96shrg554970> (last visited February 18, 2026).
66. Rodwin, *Medicine, Money, and Morals*, at 92; *Examination of the Pharmaceutical Industry, 1973–74: Hearings on S. 3441 and S. 966, Part 3: Hearing Before the Subcommittee on Health of the Senate Committee on Labor and Public Welfare*, 93rd Cong. at 1384 (1974) (statement by Morton Bogdonoff, for the American Medical Association), <https://babel.hathitrust.org/cgi/pt?id=uc1.c047349491&seq=1> (last visited February 18, 2026).
67. Examination of the Pharmaceutical Industry, 1973–74: Hearings on S. 3441 and S. 966, Part 3, at 793–866 (statement by Gerald F. Laubach, PhD, president, Pfizer Inc).
68. See *Examination of the Pharmaceutical Industry, 1973–74: Hearings on S. 3441 and S. 966, Part 3, at 793–866* (statement by Gerald F. Laubach, PhD, president, Pfizer Inc).
69. *Examination of the Pharmaceutical Industry, 1973–74: Hearings on S. 3441 and S. 966, Part 3, at 1384, 1353–54, 1361* (1974) (statement by Gerald F. Laubach, president, Pfizer Inc).
70. Marc A. Rodwin, *Medicine, Money, and Morals*, at 131.
71. "Gifts to Physicians from Industry," American Academy of Ophthalmology, <https://www.aao.org/about/policies/gifts-physicians-industry> (last visited February 18, 2026).
72. American Medical Association Council on Ethical and Judicial Affairs, "Gifts to Physicians from Industry," AMA Code of Medical Ethics, <https://code-medical-ethics.ama-assn.org/ethics-opinions/gifts-physicians-industry> (last visited February 18, 2026).
73. Advertising, Marketing, and Promotional Practices of the Pharmaceutical Industry, at 174–75 (Memorandum of Michael M. Simpson, Congressional Research Service).
74. Advertising, Marketing, and Promotional Practices of the Pharmaceutical Industry.
75. Rodwin, *Medicine, Money, and Morals*, at 130–34.
76. Richard Harris, *The Real Voice* (Macmillan, 1964): 216–21.
77. Harris, *The Real Voice*, 92.
78. Morton Mintz, *The Therapeutic Nightmare* (Houghton Mifflin, 1965); Morton Mintz, *By Prescription Only* (Beacon Press, 1967); Morton Mintz, *The Pill: An Alarming Report* (Beacon Press, 1970); Morton Mintz, *At Any Cost: Corporate Greed, Women, and the Dalkon Shield* (Pantheon Books, 1985).
79. Braithwaite, *Corporate Crime in the Pharmaceutical Industry*, 75–80; *Preclinical and Clinical Testing by the Pharmaceutical Industry, 1976: Joint Hearings Before the Subcommittee on Health of the Senate Committee on Labor and Public Welfare and the Subcommittee on Administrative Practice and Procedure of the Senate Committee on the Judiciary*, 94th Cong. (1976).
80. *Competitive Problems in the Drug Industry: Present Status of Competition in the Pharmaceutical Industry, Part 22: Hearings Before the Subcommittee on Monopoly of the Senate Select Committee on Small Business*, 92nd Cong. at 8527 (1972); *Preclinical and Clinical Testing by the Pharmaceutical Industry, 1975, Part 1: Joint Hearings Before the Subcommittee on Health of the Senate Committee on Labor and Public Welfare and the Subcommittee on Administrative Practice and Procedure of the Senate Committee on the Judiciary*, 94th Cong. (1975).
81. For analysis of the hearings and legislation, see Rodwin, "Independent Drug Testing"; Rodwin, "Independent Clinical Trials to Test Drugs."
82. Jennifer O'Sullivan, Congressional Research Services. Medicare-Medicaid Anti-fraud and Abuse Amendments — PL 95–142. November 16, 1977; Kathleen Swedniman and Jennifer O'Sullivan, CRS. Health Care Fraud: A Brief Summary of Law and Federal Anti-Fraud Activities. 97–895 A; Subcommittee On Health Committee On Ways And Means And Subcommittee On Health And The Environment Committee On Interstate And Foreign Commerce U.S. House Of Representatives, *Fraud And Abuse In The Medicare And Medicaid Programs*, (1977) 95th Cong. 1st Sess. U.S. Government printing Office, Washington, 1977.
83. *Remedies Needed to Reduce Losses from Fraud and Abuse: Hearing Before the Health Subcommittee of the House Committee on Ways and Means*,

- 103rd Cong. (1993) (statement by J. Shikles, US General Accounting Office), at 199.
84. 42 U.S.C. § 1320a–7b(b)(3) (2018).
 85. *United States v. Greber*, 760 F.2d 68 (3d Cir. 1985).
 86. Medicare and Medicaid Patient and Program Protection Act of 1987, Pub. L. No. 100–93, 101 Stat. 680; Medicare and State Health Care Programs: Fraud and Abuse; OIG Anti-Kickback Provisions, 56 Fed. Reg. 35,952 (July 29, 1991) (codified at 42 C.F.R. pt. 1001); Safe Harbors for Protecting Health Plans, 57 Fed. Reg. 52,723 (Nov. 5, 1992) (codified at 42 C.F.R. pt. 1001). The medical care industry contended that the AKA definition of kickbacks was so broad that it could lead to prosecution of many generally accepted business practices contrary to the intent of legislators. In response, in 1987, Congress amended the AKA to require the Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) to promulgate regulations that specified payment practices that should be protected from AKA liability even though they could be construed as illegal.
 87. See Richard P. Kusserow, *Promotion of Prescription Drugs Through Payments and Gifts* (Office of Inspector General, US Department of Health and Human Services, 1991) (Report No. OEI-01-90-00480), <https://oig.hhs.gov/documents/evaluation/1573/OEI-01-90-00480-Complete%20Report.pdf> (last visited February 18, 2026).
 88. Draft OIG Compliance Program Guidance for Pharmaceutical Manufacturers, 67 Fed. Reg. 62,057, 62,057–62,067 (Oct. 3, 2002), <https://www.govinfo.gov/app/details/FR-2002-10-03/02-25119>.
 89. Comments from 19 pharmaceutical companies on the draft, submitted by Arnold & Porter and PriceWaterhouseCoopers LLP, obtained under the Freedom of Information Act.
 90. Susan Chimonas and David J. Rothman, “New Federal Guidelines For Physician-Pharmaceutical Industry Relations: The Politics Of Policy Formation,” *Health Affairs* 24, no. 4 (2005): 949–60, <https://doi.org/10.1377/hlthaff.24.4.949>; Office of Inspector General (OIG), United States Department of Health and Human Services, “Compliance Program Guidance for Pharmaceutical Manufacturers,” *Federal Register* 68, no. 86 (2003): 23731–43, at 23737–38, <https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2003/05/05/03-10949/oig-compliance-program-guidance-for-pharmaceutical-manufacturers> (last visited February 18, 2026).
 91. OIG, “Compliance Program Guidance for Pharmaceutical Manufacturers.”
 92. Relman, “Separating Continuing Medical Education From Pharmaceutical Marketing”; See also Arnold S. Relman, “Industry Support of Medical Education,” *JAMA* 300, no. 9 (2008): 1071–73, <https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.300.9.1071>.
 93. *Washington Legal Foundation v. Henney*, 56 F. Supp. 2d 81 (D.D.C. 1999).
 94. US Department of Health and Human Services, Office of Inspector General (OIG), “Draft OIG Compliance Program Guidance for Pharmaceutical Manufacturers,” *Federal Register* 67, no. 192 (2002): 62057–67, <https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2002/10/03/02-25119/draft-oig-compliance-program-guidance-for-pharmaceutical-manufacturers> (last visited February 18, 2026); See Chimonas and Rothman. AMA comments on the draft, submitted by Michael Maves, executive vice president, obtained via the Freedom of Information Act.
 95. American Association of Electro-diagnostic Medicine, Comment No. 55; American College of Rheumatology; American College of Chest Physicians, Comment No. 87; the Endocrine Society, comment No. 106; American College of Chest Physicians, Comment No. 87; and the Endocrine Society, comment No. 106. All comments were obtained by the author from the Office of Inspector General through the Freedom of Information Act.
 96. OIG, “Compliance Program Guidance for Pharmaceutical Manufacturers,” at 23738.
 97. “Standards for Commercial Support: Standards to Ensure the Independence of CME Activities,” Accreditation Council for Continuing Medical Education, https://accme.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/07/174_20201210_ACCME_Standards_for_Commercial_Support_0.pdf (last visited, February 18, 2026); Robert Steinbrook, “Commercial Support and Continuing Medical Education,” *New England Journal of Medicine* 352, no. 6 (2005): 534–35, <https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJM.p048322>.
 98. Staff of the US Senate Committee on Finance, *Use of Educational Grants by Pharmaceutical Manufacturers* (US Government Printing Office, 2007), <https://www.finance.senate.gov/chairmans-news/new-finance-committee-report-focuses-on-drug-company-grants-for-medical-education> (last visited February 19, 2026).
 99. See Letter from Max Baucus and Chuck Grassley, US Senate Committee on Finance, to Murray Kopelow, ACCME (April 27, 2007), <https://www.finance.senate.gov/chairmans-news/baucus-grassley-continue-work-for-independence-of-continuing-medical-education> (last visited February 19, 2026).
 100. Standards for Commercial Support: Standards to Ensure Independence in CME Activities, <https://accme.org/resource/standards-for-commercial-support-standards-to-ensure-independence-in-cme-activities-pdf/> (last visited February 19, 2026).
 101. Marc A. Rodwin, “Reforming Pharmaceutical Industry-Physician Financial Relationships: Lessons from the United States, France, and Japan,” *Journal of Law, Medicine & Ethics* 39, no. 4 (2011): 662–70, <https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1748-720X.2011.00633.x>.
 102. James Harvey Young, *The Toadstool Millionaires: A Social History of Patent Medicines in America Before Federal Regulation* (Princeton University Press, 2016); Philip J. Hils, *Protecting America’s Health: The FDA, Business, and One Hundred Years of Regulation* (Knopf, 2003); Peter Temin, *Taking Your Medicine: Drug Regulation in the United States* (Harvard University Press, 1980).
 103. Abrams and Wolfe, *Thirty-one years of Pharmaceutical Industry Criminal and Civil Penalties*, at 48.